Minutes

Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals

Virtual Meeting 

April 25, 2023
Chairman Bob Moriarty called the meeting to order at 7:01 pm. Board members present included Chairman Moriarty, Clerk David Merrill, Dave Moniz, Gregor Smith, Jody Clineff and Alternate Kristin Palace. Lynne Bermudez, Sr. Administrative Assistant, was also present.  
Visitors named on screen via zoom:  Attorney Paul Haverty (consultant to the town for the Emerson Homes project), Attorney George Pucci of KP Law (Town Counsel), and Matt Cote (Beals+Thomas). Individuals associated with The Caleb Group include David Levy (Development Consultant), Attorney Jesse Schomer, Suzanne Decavales (The Caleb Group), Imad Zrein and Emad Soliman (DMS Design, llc), Jeffrey Dirk (Vanasse & Associates), and James DeVellis (DeVellis Zrein, Inc.).  Also present were members of the public and Boxford Cable Access TV.     
GOVERNOR’S ORDER
Chairman Moriarty read the following announcements:  

Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023, this meeting will be conducted via remote means. Members of the public who wish to access the meeting may do so via the Zoom meeting identification as listed on the agenda. No in-person attendance of members of the public will be permitted, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings in real time, via technological means. In the event that we are unable to do so, for reasons of economic hardship and despite best efforts, we will post on the Town website:  www.topsfield-ma.gov an audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of proceedings as soon as possible after the meeting. 
“The meeting is being recorded via ZOOM in the event that the connection is lost at any time during the meeting.  Is there anyone else present who wishes to record the meeting?”   
10 HIGH STREET – Public Hearing Continued
Chairman Moriarty opened the meeting by stating there are three areas to review tonight including the architectural review, a letter from Joyful Noises requesting protection for the play area that will be in close proximity to the Emerson Homes access road and a review of open substantive items on the 4/14/23 waiver list.   
Chairman Moriarty asked Gregor Smith if he could walk through items on his architectural review and the responses received from DMS (Emerson Home’s design firm).  The first item discussed was the massing/detailing of the building.  After discussion Attorney Schomer recommended the board make a list of items they would like to see modified and have a process for The Caleb Group to return to the board with the final design at a subsequent date after the permit has been received.  Attorney Pucci stated that post-permit conditions are usually not permitted except to the extent they conform with approved plans.  Attorney Schomer stated in a post permit appeal, conditions approved to by both the applicant and the board would be upheld.  Attorney Pucci stated the board would need to come up with post permit procedures if the board was not happy with the design submitted.  Chairman Moriarty asked Attorney Schomer if The Caleb Group was agreeing they would waive any right to appeal after the hearing closes.  Attorney Schomer said yes. 

Other items discussed included roof cutouts on the back of the building (for HVAC equipment with screening so equipment is less visible); what “solar ready” meant for portions of the roof; the height/size of the attic; accessibility of common area and outdoors from the apartments; the number of EV stations and whether expansion was possible; and site features (lighting fixtures, bike racks/bike storage and community gardens).

Chairman Moriarty asked Attorney Schomer the status of discussions with the Historic Commission and the concerns cited in their letter to The Caleb Group.  While no conversations have been held with the Commission, The Caleb Group has reviewed their comments and will take them into consideration with their final design.  Chairman Moriarty asked if, due to the Commission’s concerns with signs and the intersection, any changes have been made to their design.  To date none have.  Chairman Moriarty noted that The Caleb Group returning to the board for a review of signs and the revised architectural design should be incorporated by Attorney Haverty as conditions in the draft decision. Chairman Moriarty stated that it is important to keep the public hearing open until resolution on open items is reached, especially the waiver of an appeal.
Next item addressed was the request for bollards or some type of barrier for protection for children playing in the Joyful Noises playground abutting the new Emerson Homes access road.  Chairman Moriarty recognized Bruce Spaulding, a member of the Joyful Noises Board of Directors.  Mr. Spaulding expressed his concern for the safety of children if someone were to press on the gas instead of the break and moving quickly over the curb/sidewalk and into the play area. While the Caleb Group’s engineer felt it was highly unlikely that a car would cross the road and hit the children, the Caleb Group agreed that they would install a protective barrier.

Chairman Moriarty referred to the 4/14/23 list of waivers and asked Matt Cote to provide a status on items he felt still needed to be addressed.  Mr. Cote provided a status and stated he believes all engineering items are resolved.  A discussion was held on the issue of invasive species. Matt Cote had noted in his report the Board may want to discuss the growth of invasive species in the ballfield area if it naturally regrows, as well as a mitigation plan for invasive species elsewhere on the property.   There are two separate items.  The first item is removal of invasive species, the second is renaturalization of the ballfields.  The applicant intends to remove the invasive species but is looking to let the ballfields naturally regenerate.  Applicant feels it is over and above to ask the Caleb Group to have the ballfield revegetate in a different way than what would happen naturally.  The Town would be asking them to go in and disturb areas they never had an intention to disturb. 

The Caleb Group believes asking them to reseed the ballfield and surrounding area with a natural seed mix (30,000 sq ft) at a cost of $4-5 per square foot would be cost prohibitive ($100K-$150K) and is not required as they are not disturbing/changing that portion of the property, just removing the metal backstops.  They will loam and seed on the ballfields but outside the area where the ballfields are located is grass and they do not intend to reseed that area.   The grass, where the ballfields are currently located, won’t be mowed.   
Discussion was held about the role of the Conservation Committee vs ZBA in ensuring the implementation of an invasive species mitigation plan.  While the Conservation Commission can ask that a mitigation plan be developed as part of the Notice of Intent (NOI), they do not have authority to ensure implementation of the mitigation plan.  As such, Chairman Moriarty would like a condition in the ZBA decision to be the removal of invasive species as recommended by the Conservation Commission.  He would also like evaluated what is required in the local Town bylaw,  what the Conservation Commission is recommending, and if there is anything over and above that local bylaw for which the Caleb Group would need a waiver.  
Discussion was held with Heidi Gaffney, Conservation Agent, on the status of the Conservation Commission’s peer review.  The peer review report has been received.  The Conservation Commission will be meeting on 5/24/23 and in early June to review/discuss the report relative to the Wetlands Protection Act. Ms. Gaffney stated that the Commission has not yet received a concrete mitigation plan from the applicant.  Ms. Gaffney will provide the ZBA with the Commission’s recommendations. Chairman Moriarty stated he believes the ZBA should not require renaturalization, as previously discussed, but the Board’s conditions should incorporate compliance with the Conservation Commission’s mitigation recommendations that have been agreed to with the applicant.
Discussion was held on the timing to close the public hearing and the timing of project funding.  Suzanne Decaveles said there is a mini funding round this summer but to be invited The Caleb Group must have a permit in hand. If The Caleb Group is not invited to the summer round the next chance to apply will be in January, with a pre application due in November.  Attorney Schomer made the suggestion for more than one meeting a month to speed the process.  Chairman Moriarty believes it is possible for the Board to have a decision by the end of the June ZBA meeting, but as of tonight the Board is lacking information.  Attorney Schomer agreed to extend the public hearing and the 180-day period to 5/23/23 and will send a letter confirming same tomorrow. He did ask, though, if the Board would take a straw vote on the project.  Chairman Moriarty took the straw vote.  One member was on the fence, but the other four were generally in favor of the project.  All members wanted to take the time to get it right and address open questions, waivers and details before the hearing closed.  All agreed conditions must be identified before the hearing is closed.   
Chairman Moriarty asked Matt Cote about open items on stormwater management.  Mr. Cote stated a Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPP) is required by the EPA, but it can also be a condition of the ZBA’s decision.   He stated the Emerson Homes property has hydric soils which can settle and cause cracks in pavement and unsafe conditions depending on what is being built upon the soil. Mr. Cote said the Board could have a condition in the decision which gives the Board the ability to request a geotechnical review during the building permit process.  
Chairman Moriarty asked Attorney Pucci for a status on the 6-7 items which the peer review report recommended should have a consult with town counsel.  Attorney Pucci did not have a chance to review the items but he will coordinate a review with Attorney Haverty and provide the board with a report prior to the May 23rd meeting and will discuss their findings at that meeting.   Attorney Haverty will incorporate the conditions discussed at tonight’s ZBA meeting into the draft decision and will forward the decision to the Board in time to review at the May 23rd meeting.

Chairman Moriarty asked if more funds were required from The Caleb Group to pay for the additional Beals + Thomas peer review services.  Ms. Bermudez stated $3500 was needed to cover up through tonight’s meeting. Attorney Schomer stated he will make arrangements to send the $3500. Suzanne Decaveles will email her request for more specifics on services provided to date from Beals + Thomas.  

Gregor Smith made a motion to continue the public hearing to May 23, 2023.  Motion was seconded by Jody Clineff and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

MEETING SCHEDULE

Following discussion, Chair Moriarty made a motion to hold the May 25th and June 27th ZBA meetings remotely via zoom.  Motion was seconded by David Merrill and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

MINUTES

Gregor Smith made a motion to approve the minutes of 3/28/23.  Motion was seconded by Dave Merrill and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Discussion was held on comments received on the zoom chat and the need to remind people on appropriate decorum.  Ms. Bermudez will look into shutting off the chat feature for future meetings.   
Additional discussion was held with Heidi Gaffney on the timing/content of the upcoming Conservation Commission meetings in May and June.  Ms. Gaffney felt issues would be identified and close to finalized by early June.   The ZBA will decide at their 5/23/23 meeting if they would like to schedule another meeting prior to their 6/27/23 meeting.  The need for an additional meeting will be based on how much progress Attorney Haverty has made writing the decision and the collaboration of Attorneys Haverty and Schomer helping to shepherd the Board to a decision the Board can vote on in June.
ADJOURN
At 9:19 pm David Moniz made a motion to adjourn. Jody Clineff seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Respectfully submitted,

Lynne Bermudez
Sr. Administrative Assistant

DOCUMENTS
Per the Open Meeting Law, documents that were either distributed to the Zoning Board of Appeals before the meeting or discussed at the meeting were:

1. Agenda 
2. Architectural Review 4-11-23
3. B+T Supplemental Waiver Report 4-14-23
4. Emerson Homes responses (civil engineering and landscape) 4-21-23
5. Emerson Homes responses (waivers) 4-21-23
6. Emerson Homes responses (architectural) 4-21-23
7. Emerson Homes response to Joyful Noises letter 4-24-23
8. B+T responses 4-24-23
9. Emerson Homes revised waiver list 4-25-23
10. Draft Meeting Minutes 3-28-23 
Minutes were approved at the 5-23-23 ZBA Meeting. 
Pursuant to the 'Open Meeting Law,' G.L. 39, § 23B, the approval of these minutes by the Committee constitutes a certification of the date, time and place of the meeting, the members present and absent, and the actions taken at the meeting. Any other description of statements made by any person, or the summary of the discussion of any matter, is included for the purpose of context only, and no certification, express or implied, is made by the Committee as to the completeness or accuracy of such statements.
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